RECONSIDERING DETACHED CONCERN

the case of intensive-care nurses

WENDY CADGE AND CLARE HAMMONDS

ABSTRACT The concept of detached concern, as proposed by Renée Fox in *Experiment Perilous* (1959), is often used in the literature today in a way she did not intend. Rather than viewing detachment and concern as dualities, scholars frequently conceive of them as dichotomous, emphasizing detachment over concern. We reconsider detached concern here through the stories 37 intensive-care nurses told about their most memorable patients. While many described efforts to keep emotionally distant from patients, they also expressed concern for patients they felt connected to, especially those who were a first for them, who were long-term primary patients, who surprised them, or who died. The care nurses provide for these patients is shaped sociologically by their training and institutional contexts and is not an aberration or indicative of their losing control of their feelings. Instead, it is evidence of the dual nature of detached concern and of the importance of viewing the concept as describing more than emotional detachment.

Department of Sociology, Brandeis University.

Correspondence: Wendy Cadge, Department of Sociology, Brandeis University, 415 South Street, Waltham, MA 02454.

E-mail: wcadge@brandeis.edu.

This project was supported by the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation Scholars in Health Policy Research Program at Harvard University, the Radcliffe Institute for Advanced Study at Harvard University, the Louisville Institute, and the Theodore and Jane Norman Fund for Faculty Scholarship at Brandeis University. The authors are grateful for comments and suggestions from Renée C. Fox, the Approaches to Social Research Proseminar at Brandeis University, and several anonymous reviewers.

Perspectives in Biology and Medicine, volume 55, number 2 (spring 2012):266–82 © 2012 by The Johns Hopkins University Press

In the Now Classic Experiment Perilous (1959), Renée Fox introduced the concept of detached concern: "In the 'emotional aspects' of his relationship with the patient," "the physician is expected to maintain a dynamic balance between attitudes of 'detachment' and 'concern." He is "to be sufficiently detached or objective toward the patient to exercise sound medical judgment and maintain his equanimity" while simultaneously being "sufficiently concerned about the welfare of the patient to give him compassionate care" (p. 86). Robert Merton wrote of a similar phenomenon in *The Student-Physician* (1957), arguing that the "physician must be emotionally detached in his attitudes toward patients, keeping 'his emotions on ice' and not becoming 'overly identified' with patients." He must also, however, "avoid becoming callous through excessive detachment and should have compassionate concern for the patient" (p. 74).

Following Fox and Merton's initial conceptions, numerous studies have described how health-care workers are trained for detached concern, how they maintain it, and what historical and contextual factors influence its practice (Carmack 1997; Coombs and Goldman 1973; Coser 1979; Hafferty 1998; Halpern 2001; Lief and Fox 1963; Mannon 1981; Olesen and Bone 1998; Smith 1992; Woodward 1997). Scholars have asked not only about physicians, but also about how nurses, emergency medical technicians, and a wide range of other health-care workers manage their emotions on the job (Mannon 1981). Many recognize that health-care workers' management of their emotions is shaped sociologically by their different professional trainings, as well as by the institutional contexts in which they work (Hochschild 1983).

While Fox and Merton emphasized both emotional detachment and concern in their original conceptions, scholarly attention has emphasized the *detachment* part of the concept more regularly than the *concern* side of the equation (Coombs and Goldman 1973; Hay and Oken 1972; Mannon 1981; see Anspach 1993and Grove 2008 for exceptions). As Fox writes in her autobiography: "The notion of 'detached concern' that I coined years ago . . . frequently appears in medical, medical education, psychiatric, nursing, and social-work literature . . . it is usually invoked in connection with discussions about how the care of patients by health practitioners can be more effectively 'humanized.'" In many instances, however, Fox argues that the concept is

interpreted in a way that I did not intend ... 'detachment' and 'concern' are defined as dichotomies rather than as dualities; 'detached concern' is considered to be a form of detachment; and it is viewed critically as representative of a traditional medical stance that places greater emphasis on cognitive detachment from patients' feelings than on empathic emotional attunement to them. (pp. 101–2)

When scholars do pay attention to concern, they often conceive of it as health-care providers' failure to cope. For example, in their 1973 study of intensive-care unit staff, Coombs and Goldman point to situations, like those with children, in which "patients elicited so much concern that an emotional detach-

ment was not maintained" (p. 349). Rather than seeing concern as related to detachment in the dualistic way Fox intended, they view it as the failure of detachment and as its opposite. Such emphasis in the literature likely reflects the difficulties health-care workers have (or scholarly observers imagine they have) maintaining distance rather than expressing concern. It also likely reflects the norms of detachment that dominate in many health-care workplaces, especially intensive-care units (Guillemin and Holmstrom 1986; Johnson and Martin 1968; Zussman 1992).

In this article, we reconsider the concept of detached concern with particular attention to *concern*. We describe which patients health-care providers feel concern for through the stories they tell about their most memorable patients. While providers could talk about difficult patients, technically challenging cases, or gruesome incidents, those we interviewed spoke almost exclusively about patients and their families that they came to feel close to in some way. The types of patients and situations they described center on those who were "firsts" for providers, who were long-term primary patients, who surprised them, or who were dying. We analyze these stories about patients for what they suggest about health-care providers' social roles.

Our focus is on nurses, specifically nurses who work in the neonatal or medical intensive-care units at the same large academic hospital. Compared to physicians, nurses typically have been socialized into a distinct culture of care. Many, however, work in institutional environments that may, for reasons of time, money, technology, or other factors, make it difficult for them to express concern for patients (Bone 2002; Fox, Aiken, and Messikomer 1990; McQueen 2000; Olesen and Bone 1998). Studies of intensive-care nurses present contradictory evidence about the extent to which and ways in which nurses express concern. For example, in Intensive Care: Medical Ethics and the Medical Profession (1992), Robert Zussman describes doctors and nurses on a medical intensivecare unit as detached, "largely indifferent to matters of identity or character" (p. 43). Some nurses actually decide to work there, he argues, because the context privileges their technical skills and allows them to avoid getting involved in the emotional lives of their patients. Other scholars, like Joan Cassell in Life and Death in Intensive Care (2005) describe nurses in a surgical intensive-care unit as more emotionally involved with patients and families. While the physicians "focused primarily on curing disordered bodies," Cassell writes, it was "the nurses who waved to patients . . . hugged patients, held their hands, embraced grieving family members" (p. 6). She continues: "It was the nurses I asked when I wanted to learn a patient's family constellation or 'story'" (p. 6). We do not address the extent to which the nurses we interviewed are detached and concerned; rather, we describe who they are concerned for and how they maintain that concern. Our goal is to rebalance the disproportionate attention paid to detachment in scholarly discussions of detached concern.

BACKGROUND

The earliest sociological investigations of detached concern among health-care workers developed from Talcott Parsons's (1951) analysis of the medical system. Parsons used the term "affective neutrality" to describe how physicians attempted to avoid over-sympathizing with patients, treating them instead in objective "scientifically justifiable" terms (p. 435). Believing this approach overemphasized detachment, Renée Fox in *Experiment Perilous* (1959) countered that "detachment" and "concern" needed to be in "dynamic balance." She and Harold Lief later wrote about how medical students are trained for detached concern (Lief and Fox 1963).

Over time, a range of scholars drew on the notion of detached concern, but they tended to emphasize the ways physicians and other health-care professionals are, or learn to be, detached, rather than caring and expressing concern for patients. Beginning with Sir William Olser, the late-19th-century "father" of modern medicine, some commentators argued that detachment was a necessary component of effective health-care provision and that emotional expressions undermined objectivity and the quality of care (Feldstein and Gemma 1995; Halpern 2001; Johnson and Martin 1968). However, many patients expect that health-care professionals will display a certain degree of empathy and concern towards them, and they place a premium on good social relations and emotionally supportive relationships, especially with nurses (Halpern 2001; Henderson 2001; Smith 1991).

Rather than considering broad social notions of detachment and concern in medical settings, we view detachment and concern as dual role obligations that are components of the work professionals face throughout the health-care system. These demands—to provide competent care for patients and to manage their own emotions—are not mixed in equal proportion for all professionals or patients, and they are strongly influenced by the norms and strains built into the structure of different health-care professions and institutions and the social roles of various providers. Physicians, for example, have long been trained to be more emotionally distant. According to Fox (1959), new doctors come to embody this perspective by a kind of intellectualization, whereby they focus on the scientific rather than emotional aspects of the work. Their ongoing coping strategies include the use of protective humor and scientific magic (see also Christakis 2003).

Although the concept of detached concern was developed to explain the feelings and behaviors of physicians, it has also been used to describe the experiences of nurses.¹ Tensions around care emerged in nursing with the development of the profession. Before World War II, nurses lived highly regimented lives,

¹Whether the concept actually fits health-care workers other than physicians is an open question best answered with comparative data from a range of health-care professionals. We argue here that nursing has a distinct history that has emphasized care much more than has the training received by physicians. That said, the concept of detached concern has been used by sociologists to explain the experiences of nurses, which is why we revisit it here.

in which they were expected to control their emotions (Reverby 1987). In the postwar context, women's changing labor market position created broader employment opportunities. Nursing leaders tried to retain women in nursing by developing the profession as "colleague of the doctor rather than the handmaiden" (Gow 1982, p. 2).

Some leaders tried to enhance the professional identity of nurses by creating a distinctive body of knowledge. Through this process, some nurses began to adopt the medical model of detached concern. Other nursing leaders, however, emphasized a separate and distinct role for nurses as "expressive specialists," likely more in line with their work historically. In this approach, doctors maintained their place as instrumental specialists, while nurses focused on building and maintaining therapeutic relationships as "the 'humanizer' of patient care" (Gow 1982, p. 6). These approaches granted different positions to the role of emotion, with the first subsuming the caring aspects to the more technical ones, and the second focusing more on the value of the caring component of the work. Since the 1970s, the amount of attention directed to care has increased in the nursing profession, as evident in textbooks, monographs, and throughout the work of nursing scholars. However, nursing shortages, increasingly sophisticated technology, burnout, and other factors continue to present barriers to nurses' expressing concern, and many nurses must negotiate these barriers throughout their work (Bishop and Scudder 1990; Chambliss 1996; Fairman and Lynaugh 1998; Fox, Aiken, and Messikomer 1990; Seymour 2001).

This negotiation is evident in several studies outlining the strategies nurses utilize to develop, and in some cases maintain, emotional distance from patients and families (see Bolton 2000). In a study of intensive-care unit nurses, Hay and Oken (1972) found that humor alongside "gross denial" was a common mechanism used to achieve detachment. Similarly Dan Chambliss (1996) outlined strategies nurses used to maintain distance from patients' suffering, including limiting entrance to the unit, following routinized rituals, and using humor as a means of tension release—'. In her review of the research on stressors in palliative care settings, Mary Vachon (1998) highlighted the ways oncology nurses attempted to gain control over their surroundings, often by trying to set limits on some aspects of their work. Finally, in their study of dying patients, Glaser and Strauss (1965) found that while nurses experienced an impulse to comfort patients, they engaged in strategies of both "outright avoidance" and "expressive avoidance" to avoid emotional involvement in situations where they knew a patient was dying.

Nurses do this negotiation within a distinct culture of nursing that is almost exclusively female. This culture emerges from the daily hands-on care that nurses offer patients, through bathing, touch, and contact with private body parts and fluids (Wolf 1988). Fox and colleagues observe that nursing care is a continuum: "It entails an ongoing relationship to patients in all phases of illness and of the lifecycle" (Fox, Aiken, and Messikomer 1990, p. 230). While nurses sometimes use highly technical instruments in caring for patients, they also offer touch, a kind

word, and other more humanistic elements of care as they provide what tends to be more holistic care than is provided by physicians. "Ideally, a caring relationship with patients as defined by nursing," Fox and colleagues argue, "entails a dynamic 'turning toward the other' meeting of nurse and patient through which the nurse enters and empathetically shares the patient's situation and suffering" (Fox, Aiken, and Messikomer 1990, p. 232). Such an approach is taught through professional training and often reinforced by nursing colleagues on the job.

Maintaining a balance between detachment and concern in the context of this culture of nursing may be especially difficult, however, for nurses in medical contexts in which serious illness and death are prevalent, such as intensive-care units. In such contexts, norms of detachment are often publicly dominant among the staff. Emotional outbursts are discouraged because of the potential some believe they have to undermine care (Guillemin and Holmstrom 1986; Johnson and Martin 1968; Zussman 1992).

As a counter to this emphasis on detachment, we interviewed intensive-care nurses about their most memorable patients. The stories we heard of the patients and families they felt connected to and for whom they expressed concern clustered into four groups: patients who were a first in some way, who were long-term primary patients, who surprised them in some way, or who were dying. Given the negotiations around care in the history of nursing, we were not surprised by these examples of concern. We offer them as a corrective to studies that emphasize only how nurses develop and maintain detachment.

RESEARCH METHODS

Our attention to and the challenges nursing presents to the notion of detached concern currently used in sociological literatures developed when one of us (Wendy Cadge) shadowed and conducted interviews with nurses working in medical and neonatal intensive-care units at a large academic hospital. WC found nurses speaking of some patients in emotionally rich language not obviously indicative of detachment. For example, they described some current and former patients not by their illnesses or medical conditions, but by reference to family situations, funny stories distinct from gallows humor, and personal characteristics.

Based on these early observations, we asked 37 intensive-care nurses in interviews about the patients and families that were particularly memorable to them. All of the nurses worked at City Hospital, a large academic hospital located in a major northeastern metropolitan area and ranked as one of the best hospitals in the country. The nurses interviewed worked in the neonatal (N=20) or medical (N=17) intensive-care units at City Hospital, each with beds for 18 patients. Work on each unit is fast-paced, intense, and unpredictable. Staff members see

²These groupings are different from those described by Coombs and Goldman (1973)—children and those who were especially cooperative—as patients eliciting significant concern.

medically and ethically complex cases daily, and they are often required to work with families to make difficult decisions. Death is common: at about 20%, or three to four of the 18 patients in the medical intensive-care unit and about one baby per month in the neonatal intensive-care unit dying per month. Both ICUs practice primary nursing, assigning nurses to specific patients that they stay with throughout their hospitalization (see also Cadge, n.d.).

Between October 2005 and June 2006, when these interviews were conducted, the neonatal ICU employed a total of 60 nurses and the medical ICU 65. E-mails and signs posted in the unit invited all of the staff nurses to participate in this research project about "personal beliefs and work." Participants were offered two free movie tickets or \$10 gift certificates to the hospital coffee shop in exchange for an in-depth interview. Individual nurses suggested other nurses who might participate, and reminder e-mails about the study were sent until no further nurses came forward to be interviewed.

The first author (WC) conducted in-depth semi-structured interviews, which included questions about each respondent's personal background, experience in the ICU, memorable patients, self-care, and personal beliefs. Most of the interviews took place in a private conference room, either during or immediately before or after a shift. All of the interviews were recorded and transcribed. The data analyzed here was gathered in response to questions about which patients and families stood out for nurses as particularly memorable. We intentionally did not ask about nurses' connections and detachments from patients more directly, fearing that we would get idealized responses not indicative of their lived experiences. The data was then coded inductively. In contrast to other strategies for analyzing qualitative data, this approach relied on the data to direct our attention to key themes that showed us when nurses developed emotional connections (Emerson 2003).

Demographically, all but three of the nurses interviewed were women, almost exclusively white women. All had first degrees in nursing—either an RN, BA, BS, or some combination—and about one-fifth had or were working on second degrees like MAs. All had experience nursing before starting in the intensive-care, sometimes after completing intense hospital-based training programs. Some nurses had worked in other units at City Hospital before starting to work in the intensive-care unit. Each nurse worked eight- or 12-hour shifts, often alternating between days and nights, for 40 hours per week on average. Nurses ranged in age from their early 20s to their mid 60s, with the medical ICU nurses in their mid-30s and the neonatal ICU nurses in their mid-40s on average. Likely as a result of their ages, the nurses in the neonatal ICU had been nurses, had worked at City Hospital, and had worked in the neonatal ICU for longer than the nurses in the medical ICU. Nurses in the neonatal ICU had almost twice as many years of experience in intensive-care (13.8 years) as did those in the medical ICU (7.5 years).

FINDINGS AND DISCUSSION

Nurses who worked in the neonatal and medical intensive-care units were clear—as evident in current literatures—about their overarching efforts to keep some emotional distance from their patients. They described their efforts to provide compassionate care but also spoke of trying to maintain emotional space using the language of professionalism, boundaries, or survival—what they need to do to continue working there. Despite such attempts at distance, however, most described experiences with and memories about some patients that stick with them long after the patient leaves the hospital.

Dottie, a long-term nurse at City Hospital, explained: "I think that what has helped me all these years is to build a wall . . . not to get too emotionally attached to patients." Her wall has not been complete or indestructible, however: "there have been certain patients that have just tumbled that wall down . . . for the good or for the bad because sometimes they're going to die and that breaks your heart." In some situations, it was patients' attitudes or behaviors that led her wall to crumble, while in others it was the length of time she knew the patients or the intensity of the experience they shared.

Most of Dottie's nursing colleagues shared her attempts to maintain emotional distance but still had the occasional patient or family that breached the emotional divide. As they described particularly memorable patients, the nurses interviewed spoke about four categories of patients and families with whom they became more emotionally involved than detachment-heavy notions of detached concern would suggest. Rather than describing these individuals in detached clinical language, in terms of their medical diagnoses, or through gallows humor, what dominated the stories the nurses told was the details of the patients' personalities, families, and the experience of caring for them.

Firsts

Several intensive-care nurses remembered patients who represented firsts for them—the first time they used particular treatments, or their first primary patient. Tamara, for instance, spoke of the first child she treated who went on ECMO (extracorporeal membrane oxygenation), a heart-lung bypass machine used to treat some of the sickest infants in the unit. Pointing to the corner of the unit where she cared for this baby many years ago, Tamara illustrated the holistic care nurses provide when she spoke of his kind parents, the thanks they heaped on the unit when he survived, and how much she enjoys seeing this family at yearly reunion picnics the unit hosts for children who were on ECMO. Many other nurses talked about the connections they developed with their first primary patients. Nancy became a godmother to her first primary patient: "I got very close to her. It was the very first primary patient I had in the NICU and I took care of her for 8 months . . . I became her godmother because she was dying," but she did not die. "Now I'm Mama Nancy and I go to her birthday

party every year and we keep in touch." Joanne similarly remembered her first primary patient—his delivery, how sick he was, and the next two months she spent with him in the unit. Like Nancy, Joanne stayed in touch with this family: "His parents will drop me an e-mail picture" now and then.

Linda says she will "never forget" her first primary patient who lived for three months before she died. Linda was very attached to the baby and went to her funeral: "it was the first and last infant funeral I'll ever go to." Struggling to make sense of the baby's death, she listened closely to the priest at the funeral who said everyone is born and lives for a reason. She struggled to find meaning in this child's life concluding both that the baby showed her parents unconditional love and that she needed to not get so close to patients and families in the future: "You work here you have to care for the families but you can't get too close . . . or you'll burn out right away."

Long-Term Primary Patients

Many of the nurses spoke of relationships they developed with patients that they took care of as primary patients for months, getting to know their personalities, their families, and their stories. As with patients who were "firsts," these examples show nurses developing bonds with families, not just with patients. These are the cases, several nurses explained, that take the most out of them, because they get so close. They are also the cases they find most rewarding in their work, because they show the difference they can make as nurses. In the medical ICU, several nurses spoke of a young patient they had recently treated who had her second liver transplant on what was to be her wedding day. Judy explained that she was "here for months and was so close to death so many times." It was a "huge, long process that nobody knew which way it was going to go." Judy and several others nurses spoke at length about how close they got to the patient's family during this process, visiting with them on the unit and staying in touch after she was released following a successful transplant.

Other nurses similarly described the emotional attachments they formed with long-term patients and their families. In recounting the story of a baby she took care of for seven months before he went home, Peggy says: "the ones that stand out the most" are those that "take the most out of me—the most effort to get them out the door." Peggy became close to this family, keeping in touch and exchanging photos as the baby grew. Similarly, Jennifer spoke of a baby she took care of for three months before he went home: "I got close to the family . . . I still keep in touch with the family like through e-mail . . . they stood out because they were there for so long and I really kind of got attached with the family." Nancy cared for a woman for six months in the medical ICU. "I got a little involved," she said with a laugh, implying that she got very involved with the patient, her husband, and their three children. The patient went to a rehab hospital before she returned home, where Nancy visited her. She continues to hear from her now and then

Unlike in pediatrics, where patients are transferred from the neonatal to the pediatric ICU when they reach a certain age, nurses in the medical ICU take care of some patients (and their families) over multiple hospitalizations, getting to know them and their situations intimately. While this may also be the case for physicians, it is the daily hands-on care nurses provide that nurtures and supports their relationships. "I have a primary patient that has a pretty catastrophic illness," Dottie explained, "but he's dealt with it all his life. He comes in and he tells the doctors in the university what needs to be done and he is always smiling. You feel like you can never forget him. I think those are the kind of patients that I remember the most." While Dottie remembered a patient she got to know over multiple admissions who handled a difficult situation with grace, Angela remembered families who do the same. In caring for a patient with cystic fibrosis on and off over a period of time, she explained: "I became really close with his family and they would send me cards for Nurses' Day and they wrote me beautiful letters telling me how thankful they were for everything I did for them." Angela maintained a relationship with this family for several years, even after the patient died.

In the emotional connections they described with patients and families, nurses spoke of making a difference in more and less explicit ways through the daily hands-on physical care they provided. Illustrating an explicit way, Lillian spoke at length about a patient she cared for as a young nurse who was frequently in and out of the hospital. She got to know him and his family, teased him, and played practical jokes on him with a group of nurses (which he reciprocated). One morning this man was in the ICU and went into cardiac arrest while attempting to use the urinal:

I heard the red alarm ... ran down to his room, there was a doc, a therapist, a couple of nurses in the room, and they had the fibrillator and they were all standing. ... I grabbed the paddles and people were like "You can't do it here, there's water." I said, "Throw towels under my feet or whatever." And I defibrillated him and he opened his eyes and said "thanks."

Not only did Lillian deal with urine in this story, but she took a personal safety risk in providing care to this patient.

In a similarly dramatic and equally explicit example, Christina pointed to the unique responsibilities of caring for infants when she described a severely ill infant who was close to going home and then had to have emergency surgery. Describing her relationship with the child's mother, Christina said, "to see them [his family] come back to visit us and the look on their face like—I single-handedly fixed J.! I wasn't in the OR, I didn't perform the surgery, but in her [the mother's] eyes I was one of the people that, you know, got J. through this . . . these kids will stay with you forever."

It is not just the experiences but the items families sometimes give to nurses that reinforce the memories and emotional connections they develop. J.'s mother gave Christina a scrub shirt as a thank you gift, "And I wear it all the time and

I'm like 'Thanks J.'" Lillian developed a close relationship with a patient and his family while he was in the hospital:

He had this [stuffed] frog . . . I don't know, his pregnant daughter had put on the bed or whatever. And I came in on Monday morning and I walked into the unit and the frog is sitting on top of the monitors. And I knew he had died. I was like, "Oh my God." And one of the nurses came up to me and said, "His daughter wanted you to have the frog." So I mean, things like that you remember.

For Lillian, the frog symbolizes the closeness she developed with this family. In addition to the notes and cards they sometimes receive from patients and families, these small gifts are a connection to people they worked with closely, and they create and signify particular memories for nurses.

Surprises

In addition to firsts and long-term primary patients, a number of the patients and families nurses remember and feel close to are those that surprised them in some way. Nurses in the neonatal ICU talk about the patients they call "miracle babies"—those that they expected to die but lived. These stories follow a similar trajectory, in which a baby is admitted with serious problems, often takes a turn for the worst, is expected to die, and then does not. For example, Lisa described the personal background and experience of a baby who was "incredibly sick" and was put on ECMO. "We thought . . . she's going to die the minute we take her off ECMO." The staff waited for the baby's parents to arrive before turning off the machine, "and those two hours waiting for the parents to come in were the worst two hours of my life." When they actually turned off the machine, Lisa remembers, "we waited and we waited and we waited and we waited and she didn't die. And one day turned into two days and two days turned into three days and she survived and was perfectly 100% healthy. I'll always remember her because she was an unbelievable miracle." Sarah similarly describes "the miracle babies," calling some by name: "ECMO, you know those babies without ECMO wouldn't be here." Christina and Judy described the same "miracle" patient: the staff "told his family millions of times that he may not live and he's home now and he's doing fabulous." It is not just these baby's survivals that nurses describe in these examples when they speak of them, but their own emotional roller coasters as connected to the infants that happened in the process.

Unlike in the neonatal ICU, nurses in the medical ICU remembered and felt close to patients who died but whom they expected to live, especially younger patients. Angela described a 35-year-old woman that she took care of for several months before she improved and was transferred from the ICU to a regular hospital floor: "She got better, went to a floor . . . all the problems that brought her to the ICU had resolved." When she was a few days away from going home, however, she unexpectedly developed a head bleed and died. "That was probably the most devastating day," Angela recalled, "I cried a lot on that day in the

unit." Rob talks about these kinds of surprise cases more generally as what makes particular patients stick out for him because of the impact they have: "Something major happened [with a patient] and you remember that, forever."

End of Life

The final group of patients and families nurses described as especially memorable and with whom they developed personal connections are those they accompanied through end-of-life situations. Rather than the themes of saving evident in some of the earlier stories, nurses made clear in their descriptions of end-of-life situations what they bring to these patients/families: support in creating or repairing bonds between people before someone dies, support through the decisions often involved when someone dies in a hospital, and their physical presence and sometimes touch at the time of death. In the words of Marilyn, the most memorable cases are those in which the patient dies: "You pretty much remember just about every patient you've gone through that with and every family you've gone through that with."

Several nurses in both units told stories about helping to create or repair relationships before a patient died, thus reinforcing the important roles they play with families. In the neonatal unit, these stories often focused on helping parents bond with their child. Abby spoke of a particular family she worked with for several weeks whose newborn was going to die. She explained, "Part of my job is to create" a bond between parents, especially mothers, and infants, "to help families feel that bond, go through the process and be able to let their baby go. And this family was able to do that." Parents are better able to grieve, she explained, when they have created this bond. In the medical ICU, stories tended to focus on repairing relationships or on creating memories for families before their loved one passed away. Barbara, for example, spoke about supporting an ill woman in her relationship with her adult son before she died, and Becky of helping to facilitate communication between a dying man and his former wife. "I really felt like I contributed to her healing for the rest of her life," Becky reflected.

Similarly emphasizing family care and the personal relationships they facilitate, Barbara described at length how she worked with the palliative care team to create an environment in the unit in which a dying patient could spend his last few days with his large family, including his five-year-old daughter. She and others set up a nearby break room with crayons and coloring things, so this young girl could move back and forth between her father's hospital room and her "little work room." "She made pictures for everyone and I have one of her paintings that she made for me on my refrigerator. And it will probably stay there forever," Barbara remembered, indicating how much this situation touched her personally.

Nurses also spoke of the patients they supported through the process of dying in the intensive-care unit, a highly medicalized process often involving different difficult decisions, as described by anthropologist Sharon Kaufman (2005). Nurses described attending family meetings and helping families understand and

talk through their options. A nurse in the neonatal ICU found this process especially difficult for children with neuromuscular defects, and she described supporting families and "really sitting with them" as they worked through the situation. A nurse in the medical ICU said she was similarly impacted by these situations in which "we sat down with the family, had family meetings, and made it a very peaceful process" of withdrawing care. Describing a particular patient she took care of for three months in the ICU, Tamara described supporting the family throughout the hospitalization, including going to the patient's wake after he died. Abby similar described how she supported a patient's wife, hugging her, talking with her, and explaining things to her throughout his last days: "It was a slower death but he was comfortable and she was able to spend a little time with him, like a month. . . . and I went to the wake and they were overwhelmed that I would come." Most nurses spoke about just spending time with patients and families, while some also attended wakes and funerals, not regularly, but for those few patients and families with whom they felt a special bond.

Providing support, especially to families, as their loved ones died in intensivecare was not always easy or without conflict, and the difficult patients, families, and situations stayed in the minds of some of the nurses. "Even the challenging families . . . they can be very burdensome and the families are very needy . . . but I've become very close to them ... and found that just talking to them and including them ... you get a more empathetic view on things," explained Marilyn. Laura spoke of several families who "really struggled" with their loved one's dying, but to whom she continued to reach out while their loved one was in the hospital and through sympathy cards after the individual passed away. Nurses also described instances in which they helped to broker conflicts between patients and families and their physicians. Rob described supporting a family as they repeatedly made a patient's wishes known to a medical team who was proposing additional invasive treatments that the patient would not want. Nancy described a situation in which the physicians wanted to withdraw care, but the patient's wife wanted to continue treatments. The patient's wife sat by his bed all day, and Nancy described sitting with her, rubbing her back and just being with her in silence as he "declared himself" and died.

Finally, nurses described especially memorable patients as those at whose deaths they were present, or which they helped to orchestrate in some way. Because death in ICUs has so much to do with turning off machines, it can sometimes be planned in ways that will be most meaningful for families. Judy spoke of working with a family and physician to "plan a really nice day for the baby" when withdrawing care, so that the baby would have a "meaningful death, the way the parents wanted it to be." Similarly, Rob was present with the patient and family he spoke of as he died, providing support at the time of death. "I think I made a difference," he explained. The "family was happy" with the care they received on the unit. Rob remembered this not just because the family was happy

with the care, but because of the relationship he forged with them and the patient in the process, and because of the range of ways in which he offered care.

CONCLUSION

Intensive-care nurses at City Hospital often maintained emotional distance from the patients and families in their care. Their detachment, however, was not complete. They also expressed concern for many patients and, in some instances, they developed memorable emotional bonds. As Fox and colleagues describe in an article focused on how nurses cared for AIDS patients in the early years of the disease, these emotional bonds reflect the daily physical care nurses provide for patients, the intimate body fluids with which they are in contact, their roles as educators about health and the hospital as an institution, and—mostly prominently—their work not just with patients but with their families (Fox, Aiken, and Messikomer 1990). Nurses provide care for patients in these situations because of the ways they are professionally trained and socialized within distinct nursing cultures of care, and they express concern in these situations not because they fail to be detached or to control their emotions, but because concern is also an integral, if not daily, component of their work.

While the nurses we interviewed likely employed some of the strategies of detachment described in existing literature about detached concern, their stories show that the care and concern they provide is an ongoing process that they negotiate. They sometimes cry with patients, keep in touch, and develop relationships that continue long after the patient is discharged from the hospital. This concern is shaped by nurses' training, which does not emphasize emotional distance to the same degree as medical training, and by the institutional contexts in which they work. Nurses in the neonatal unit, for example, tend to be more comfortable with outward displays of emotion than those in the medical intensive-care unit, though a larger sample is needed to verify this finding.

Fox originally argued that health-care providers need to be concerned about their patients in order to provide compassionate care. The memories intensive-care nurses carry with them show that even as they try to maintain emotional distances, they are not detached from all their patients, and that this lack of detachment is part of their social role. They are also concerned and emotionally attuned to some in ways that need to be more clearly brought back into scholarly conversations about detached concern. Broader themes related to physical touch, family connections, holistic care, and education appear to be central to the ways in which groups of nurses care (Fox, Aiken, and Messikomer 1990). Therefore, rather than seeing detachment and concern as dichotomous, they should be viewed as dualities that are negotiated in ongoing ways by a wide range of health-care providers.

To better understand detached concern, we need to reconsider the concept

with particular attention to *concern*. Nurses are historically and structurally positioned between the impulse to detach and the demand for care that shapes their experiences in particular ways. Considering how they experience concern is an important step in reevaluating detached concern, and it may complement scholarship about how other care workers, such as home health aides, childcare workers, and nannies provide face–to–face services intended to support an individual's needs or well-being (Folbre 1995). Similar to the case of intensive–care nurses, these occupations "encompass both instrumental and affective relations" that frequently come into conflict (Abel and Nelson 1990). While intensive–care units differ from other workplaces in the institutional setting, technicality, and intensity of the work, analytic comparisons across health–care workers and workplaces will continue to rebalance scholarly understandings of detached concern.

REFERENCES

- Abel, E. K., and M. K. Nelson. 1990. Circles of care: Work and identity in women's lives. Albany: SUNY Press.
- Anspach, R. R. 1993. *Deciding who lives: Fateful choices in the intensive-care nursery*. Berkeley: Univ. of California Press.
- Bishop, A. H., and J. R. Scudder. 1990. The practical, moral and personal senses of nursing: A phenonemological philosophy of practices. Albany: SUNY Press.
- Bolton, S. 2000. Who cares? Offering emotion work as a "gift" in the nursing labour process. *J Adv Nurs* 32(3):580–86.
- Bone, D. 2002. Dilemmas of emotion work in nursing under market-driven health care. *Int J Public Sector Manag* 15:140–50.
- Cadge, W. n.d. Paging God: Religion in the halls of medicine. Chicago: Univ. of Chicago Press, forthcoming.
- Carmack, B. J. 1997. Balancing engagement and detachment in caregiving. *Image* 29:138–43.
- Cassell, J. 2005. Life and death in intensive care. Philadelphia: Temple Univ. Press.
- Chambliss, D. F. 1996. Beyond caring: Hospitals, nurses, and the social organization of ethics. Chicago: Univ. of Chicago Press.
- Christakis, N. 2003. On the sociological anxiety of physicians. In *Society and medicine: Essays in honor of Renee C. Fox*, ed. C. M. Messikomer, J. P. Swazey, and A. Glicksman, 135–43. New Brunswick: Transaction Books.
- Coombs, R. H., and L. J. Goldman. 1973. Maintenance and discontinuity of coping mechanisms in an intensive care unit. *Soc Probl* 20(3):342–55.
- Coser, R. L. 1979. Training in ambiguity: Learning through doing in a mental hospital. New York: Free Press.
- Emerson, R. 2003. Working with "key incidents." In *Qualitative research practice*, ed. C. Seale et al., 457–72. London: Sage.
- Fairman, J., and J. E. Lynaugh. 1998. *Critical care nursing: A history*. Philadelphia: Univ. of Pennsylvania Press.
- Feldstein, R. J., and P. B. Gemma. 1995. Oncology nurses and chronic compounded grief. *Cancer Nurs* 18:228–36.

- Folbre, N. 1995. "Holding hands at midnight": The paradox of caring labor. Fem Econ 1(1):73–92.
- Fox, R. C. 1959. Experiment perilous: Physicians and patients facing the unknown. Glencoe, IL: Free Press.
- Fox, Renee C. 2011. In the field: A sociologist's journey. New Brunswick: Transaction Publishers.
- Fox, R., L. H. Aiken, and C. M. Messikomer. 1990. The culture of caring: AIDS and the nursing profession. *Milbank Q* 68(2):226–56.
- Glaser, B. G., and A. L. Strauss. 1965. Awareness of dying. New Brunswick: Transaction Publishers.
- Gow, K. M. 1982. How nurses' emotions affect patient care: Self-studies by nurses. New York: Springer.
- Grove, W. J. C. Remembering patients who die: Exploring the meaning conveyed in notes to the researcher. *Illn Crisis Loss* 16(4):321–33.
- Guillemin, J. H., and L. L. Holmstrom. 1986. *Mixed blessings: Intensive care for newborns*. New York: Oxford Univ. Press.
- Hafferty, F. W. 1988. Cadaver stories and the emotional socialization of medical students. J Health Soc Behav 29:344–56.
- Halpern, J. 2001. From detached concern to empathy: Humanizing medical practice. New York: Oxford Univ. Press.
- Hay, D., and D. Oken. 1972. The psychological stresses of intensive-care unit nursing. *Psychosom Med* 34:109–18.
- Henderson, A. 2001. Factors influencing nurses' responses to abused women: What they say they do and why they say they do it. *J Interpers Violence* 16(12):1284–306.
- Hochschild, A. R. 1983. *The managed heart: The commercialization of human feeling*. Berkeley: Univ. of California Press.
- Johnson, M. M., and H. W. Martin. 1968. A sociological analysis of the nurse role. Am J Nurs 3:373–77.
- Kaufman, S. R. 2005. And a time to die: How American hospitals shape the end of life. New York: Scribner.
- Lief, H., and R. Fox. 1963. Training for "detached concern" in medical students. In *The psychological basis of medical practice*, ed. H. Lief, 12–35. New York: Harper & Row.
- Mannon, J. M. 1981. Aiming for "detached concern": How EMTs and paramedics cope. Emerg Med Serv 10(3):6–20.
- McQueen, A. 2000. Nurse-patient relationships and partnerships in hospital care. *J Clin Nurs* 9(5):723–31.
- Merton, R. 1957. The student-physician: Introductory studies in the sociology of medical education. Cambridge: Harvard Univ. Press.
- Olesen, V., and D. Bone. 1998. Emotions in rationalizing organizations: Conceptual notes from professional nursing in the USA. In *Emotions in social life: Critical themes and contemporary issues*, ed. G. Bendelow and S. J. Williams, 313–29. London: Routledge.
- Parsons, T. 1951. The social system. New York: Free Press.
- Reverby, S. M. 1987. Ordered to care: The dilemma of American nursing, 1850–1945. Cambridge: Cambridge Univ. Press.
- Seymour, J. E. 2001. Critical moments: Death and dying in intensive care. Philadelphia: Open Univ. Press.

- Smith, P. 1991. The nursing process: Raising the profile of emotional care in nurse training. *J Adv Nurs* 16(1):74–81.
- Smith, P. 1992. The emotional labor of nursing. London: Macmillan.
- Vachon, M. 1998. Caring for the caregiver in oncology and palliative care. Semin Oncol Nurs 14(2):152–57.
- Wolf, Z. R. 1988. Nurses' work, the sacred and the profane. Philadelphia: Univ. of Pennsylvania Press.
- Woodward, V. M. 1997. Professional caring: A contradiction in terms? J Adv Nurs 26:999–1004.
- Zussman, R. 1992. Intensive care: Medical ethics and the medical profession. Chicago: Univ. of Chicago Press.